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WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

                28 Fore Street, Wellington, Somerset TA21 8AQ

Tel: 01823 662855
E-mail: info@wellingtontowncouncil.co.uk

COUNCIL MEETING

You are summoned to attend a meeting of Wellington Town Council to be held in the main hall of the United Reformed Church in Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 8 January 2018 at 7p.m.
Greg Dyke

Town Clerk
AGENDA
1. APOLOGIES
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, in accordance with the Code of Conduct. The usual declarations made by members are set out at the end of the agenda.
3. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes of:
Council Planning and Council on 4 December 2017 (copies attached)
4. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

5. POLICE REPORT 
6. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
7. TO CONSIDER THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND THE LEVEL OF ITS COUNCIL TAX FOR 2018/19
Report of the Town Clerk (attached)

8. GRANTS

The following applications for grant have been received:
(a) W.H.E.R.E.

This application is for a contribution of £1,300 towards the total cost of £2,575 in relation to the work that WHERE does with its Partially Sighted Group.

Members have previously acknowledged the valuable work that WHERE does. The Council have supported WHERE with the work of the Partially Sighted Group in 2015/16 when a grant of £1,075 was made and again in 2016/17 when a grant of £1,005 was awarded.
Full details of the application have been previously circulated.
(b) Wiveliscombe Area Partnership – Wivey Link
An application for a grant of £1,500 has been received from the Wiveliscombe Area Partnership in relation to the Wivey Link Scheme. This is a successful community transport service which has been running for a number of years. Although the scheme is based in Wiveliscombe and covers surrounding parishes they regularly collect 46 people in Wellington and Rockwell Green but are sure that there are more residents who aren’t aware that they could access the service.
Full details of the application have been previously circulated.
(c) Wellington Local History and Museum Society

This is an application from the Museum Society who are asking for £750 towards the cost of providing and fitting a new carpet in the Museum. The overall cost is £1,500. This will replace the existing carpet which has been in the Museum for 35 years (almost old enough to be an exhibit itself).  The Council make an annual grant of £750 to the Museum Society. This relates specifically to the rent for the Museum which is currently £1,000 p.a. In the past the Council has subsidised the Society to the extent that we charge only £250 p.a. Our Internal Auditor identified this some years ago as an indirect grant and suggested that we charge the full amount but grant aid the Museum to the same level that we currently subsidise it. This application for a grant of £750 towards replacing the carpet is therefore quite separate from the one awarded in May 2017.
Full details of the application have been previously circulated.
(d) Wellington Wildcats – Wellington AFC

This application is from the Wellington Wildcats section of the Wellington Football Club. The Wildcats provide football for girls. This part of the Club has been hugely successful with numbers increasing year on year. They are asking for £1,000 towards the cost of hiring the hall/astro pitch used for indoor and outdoor football training. The overall cost is £2,100.

The Wildcats have previously received grants of £650 in 2015/16 and £700 in 2016/17. The Wellington Football Club also received a grant of £1,000 last year (2016/17).

Full details of the application have been previously circulated.
There is currently £5,898 left in the grants budget for 2017/18.

(e) Superact

Members will recall that at the November 2017 meeting it was reported that regrettably Superact had now closed as it faced financial uncertainty.  After making contact with them, the company had assured the Town Clerk that it “had made significant inroads into building a much needed addition to the services on offer in the town. So I (Superact) can safely say the Council’s £1000.00 enabled us to help a large section of the population in Wellington. Having built such a large network of support over the last eleven years - we plan to continue to work with organisations such as the Wellington Dementia Alliance to enable services to reach the population as a whole, rather than the select few”. 

Whilst noting the position Superact were to be asked to provide evidence that the grant money already paid had been spent on the Wellbeing Creative sessions. In the event of satisfactory evidence not being provided the Council’s interest be registered with the Liquidator
I have been unable to make further contact with Superact. However, the Liquidator has informed me that if the Town Council are of the opinion that the monies have not been used for these projects then they would be entitled to submit a claim in the liquidation for any amounts not used by Superact in relation to the projects. I understand that based on present information the return to creditors is estimated to be around 1-2p in the £.
9. FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICE AND CHILDREN’S CENTRES 
At the meeting in November 2017, it was reported that the County Council had recently published plans which would result in the services provided at the Wellington Children’s Centre being delivered in a different way. The plans aimed to create a single Family Support Service that provided support for families with children. This would involve relocating the centre’s staff to a “Linked Delivery Point” for early childhood services in Taunton, although it was said that they would still be working in Wellington.

Members shared many of the concerns expressed by the members of the public. It appeared that the team that had previously operated in Wellington had already become fragmented, was based elsewhere and were required to travel to other parts of the County. This had already resulted in a loss of continuity. It appeared that any costs saved in the short term would result in much greater costs later on as early help and intervention may be lost.

It was also explained that the aim was to deliver the service in a different way in order to make better use of the money available to the County Council.

As a result the County Council were informed that the Town Council:

-
Welcomes the proposals for closer working between family support staff, school nurses and health visitors. It acknowledges that there is already a very good working relationship in Wellington between these teams through the Wellington One project;

-
Requests that the current operational changes being made to the staff team based in Wellington are put on hold;

-
Requests a meeting with SCC officers and key stakeholders to discuss how family support services can be enhanced in the town;

-
Acknowledges that there is a need to review costs but believes that the current proposals could see staff travelling across the county which would not be cost effective; 

-
Believes that a dedicated staff team based in Wellington would provide the most consistent and knowledgeable support for local children and their families;

-
Believes that a local building where professionals of all disciplines can network and agree how best to support families is essential.   
A meeting has now taken place between County Councillor Frances Nicholson the Cabinet member for Children and Families, appropriate SCC officers, Councillors Govier, James, Lithgow and Thorne, together with the Town Clerk to discuss how family support services can be enhanced in the town. This would help to explain how the County Council see the service developing after the consultation period which had just finished. 
At the meeting it was explained that the aim of the bigger teams already in operation was to provide more experience, greater knowledge and a quicker response to those families in need.
Whilst the need for flexibility was recognised the Town Council representatives remained concerned that there was a risk that officers from outside the Wellington area would not have sufficient background information and the process would lack continuity. The County representatives said that their aim was to provide an integrated, streamlined, coherent service. They would be looking at venues to provide the service which would be subject to an Implementation Plan. It became clear that although this was said not be a cost cutting measure the service would have to be provided with £1.3m less being spent on it. The County had to “provide the right service for less money”.
The Town Council representatives were pleased that a dialogue had been opened up for the future and said that it was always ready to look at ways it could help.

10. PROPOSAL TO CREATE A SINGLE COUNCIL COVERING TAUNTON DEANE AND WEST SOMERSET

Attached to the agenda is a copy of a press release recently issued by TDBC and WSDC regarding the proposal to create a single council covering both areas.
When this matter was discussed by the Town Council in January the following views were submitted as part of the consultation process:
•
Members were opposed to the changes due to concerns that Wellington’s voice would be diluted within the larger new council.

•
This process involved a lot of money being spent which could have been used for much needed infrastructure improvements in the town. 

•
The consultation is coming after TDBC had made the decision. This was felt to be in the wrong order.

•
Wellington Town Council felt that the times of the roadshows planned restricted many members of the public from attending; and the location did not allow for a large attendance.
It would appear that before the Minister takes his final decisions on these proposed mergers there will now be a period until 19 January 2018 during which those interested may make further representations, including that if a proposal is implemented it is with suggested modifications.
11. PLAYING PITCH STRATEGY

Further to Minute 115 (2 October 2017) another meeting has now taken place between the Town Clerk, Scott Weetch of TDBC and Steve Coles, Chair of the Sports Federation. The meeting also involved Stuart Todd who was the consultant responsible for drawing up the original Strategy.

This Council have supported Option E, acknowledged that the group did not have the capacity, ability or resources to deliver the vision and suggested that it would be necessary for some kind of experienced project manager to be appointed to drive things forward. £10,000 has been set aside as an Earmarked Reserve as a contribution towards the implementation of the Strategy. We agreed to be part of a joint Steering Group with Janet Lloyd and Will Brown representing the Town Council and Andrew Govier representing TDBC.

The Sports Federation has now discussed its position again with those clubs that would be most affected. 
In the meantime Stuart Todd Associates have submitted a fee proposal for taking on the project management for the Phase 1. It would appear to meet the criteria for what is needed at this stage. The cost would be in the region of £9,000 + VAT
A further meeting has taken place between the Town Clerk, Scott Weetch (TDBC). Stuart Todd and Steve Coles (Sports Fed). It was important at that meeting to re-emphasise that TDBC will not be responsible for the implementation of the Strategy. The aim of Strategy was to set out a “direction of travel” with a number of detailed actions, recommendations and options. It provides weight and enables it to be used by TDBC, National Governing Bodies when bids are made to fund its implementation. The point was made that local authorities are no longer service providers in the way they may have been in the past. Moving forward should be in partnership with everyone involved. 
As a result TDBC have committed to contributing £3,000 towards the cost of employing Stuart Todd Associates to undertake the Phase 1 project management. I would also recommend that the Town Council contribute £3,000 (from the Earmarked Reserve). Meanwhile Steve Coles is going back to the Federation and affected clubs to see if they would contribute the remainder.
In my view this is a once in a generation opportunity. This first Phase is the start of a long road but is the most appropriate way of kicking the process off and making some progress.
12. WEAVERS ARMS DEVELOPMENT - AFFORDABLE HOUSING
(a) Affordable Housing

At the last meeting of the Council, Councillor Lloyd raised the question of the apparent change in the proposed tenure of the properties being provided in this development. It appeared that there had been a change from the original intention and the Council asked for further information about what those changes were and why it was felt they needed to be made.

I have attached to the agenda the Executive Summary of the report submitted to TDBC’s Tenant Services Management Board on 25 September 2017. The full report (which has been circulated to members separately and which can be found on the TDBC web site) gives details of options that were considered. It would appear that the original intention to provide 26 social rented properties was changed to provide:
21 affordable rented properties

2 shared ownership properties

3 social rented properties for the returning decants.

Using the information contained in the TDBC Tenant Services Management Board report, the TDBC Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Business Plan review of 2016, and material on the Gov.uk website, Shelter's website, and Housingandsupport,org website. Councillor Thorne has provided a very helpful analysis of this situation. It is attached as an Appendix to the agenda.
(b) Car Parking, The Well

Councillor Barr to raise.

Councillor Barr has been approached by residents of The Well who have asked if the green area opposite The Weavers Arms development could be hard surfaced and used for car parking. The land is in the ownership of TDBC. Photographs of the area concerned are attached to the agenda.
13. PROVISION OF DEFIBRILLATORS
(a) Wellington Federation of Sports Clubs – Defibrillator

I have been informed by the Wellington Federation of Sports Clubs that the Football Club and Cricket Club jointly purchased a defibrillator through an FA subsidised scheme a few years ago. At the last Football Club AGM, they said that they would donate it to the wider community, through the Sports Federation, if the Sports Federation could secure funding for an external locked Defib case. The plan is to locate it on the exterior wall, car park side, of the Football Club. This means it can be connected to their power supply, would still be available to users of the playing field, and would also be within reach, 24/7, of the wider community.

The case is about £1000 and the first replacement battery and replacement gel pads would be approx. £600. TDBC have made a grant of £800 through its Defibrillator funding scheme. Although this is not the usual grant application there is funding available in the Community Safety budget or the Devolved Services budget should the Council wish to support it.

Full details of the application have been previously circulated.
(b) Defibrillator at Rockwell Green

This item has been included following a request from Councillor Barr for a defibrillator to be purchased and installed in a suitable location in Rockwell Green. He makes the point that there are many people that use the Post Office, Barley Mow, Village Hall, the Institute and the churches and that a defibrillator would be a very useful resource. 

It would be necessary to identify a suitable site with a power supply and be clear about where it is going, who will be responsible for maintaining it and who will pay for its installation and the power it uses. Recent, painful and drawn out experience leads me to ensure that everything is in place before we start otherwise it will end up in storage for 2 years whilst it is sorted out.
As members will know, the Town Council have provided a defibrillator in Longforth Road and will have considered an application to place one in North Street Car Park earlier in the evening. As well as discussing this specific request from Councillor Barr this may be an opportunity to discuss whether there is a need to provide others elsewhere in the town. The cost of providing, installing and commissioning a defibrillator would be in the region of £2,000 each.
14. SPEED IMPACT DEVICES

I have been notified that as from the 31st March 2018 Somerset County Council will no longer be providing its existing community speed indicator device (SID) service to Parish and Town Councils. This is because the county council’s current stock of SIDs is rapidly reaching the end of its serviceable life and a large financial investment would be required to replace it and to enable the current acceptable level of service to continue. The present financial position of the county council does not allow for such a large financial investment to be made.

The current SID programme was scheduled to finish on the 31st December 2017 (the programme runs from January to December) but has now been extended until the end of March 2018 to allow Parish/Town Councils sufficient time to decide on the options available. 

The Town Council is affected as follows:-

Wellington (Tonedale – near the ‘One Stop’ shop) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 12th February 2018

Wellington (North Street – approach to Fire Station) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 19th February 2018

Wellington (Rockwell Green – approaching Greenway Road) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 05th March 2018

In light of the above information some Parish and Town Councils may wish to consider purchasing and operating their own SID(s), (subject to the policies and procedures of Somerset County Council). Those who wish to pursue this option will receive advice; assistance and the full support of the county council. 

From the 1st April 2018 the County Council may consider operating a revised speed indicator device (SID) provision by providing SIDs for those Parish/Town Councils who are willing to make a regular financial contribution towards the installation costs. Subject to there being sufficient demand to make it viable. The actual cost will depend on the take-up. If this council is interested in this form of provision we need to let the County know as soon as possible.
15. CLOSURE OF BARCLAYS BANK WELLINGTON BRANCH
Notification has been received that on Friday 20th April 2018 Barclays bank will be closing its branch at Wellington.

The Bank have informed me that:  “Our records show a low and falling level of transactions at the branch and additionally 76% of our branch customers are also using other ways to do their banking such as online and by telephone.  On average nearly half [45%] of our customers are already using other branches and these figures are even higher for our business customers.

This closure means our nearest branch will at 46 North Street, Taunton.  Everyday transactions, typically carried out over branch counters (including paying in a cheque or depositing cash), can also be completed at the Post Office including 20 High Street, Wellington.

Please be assured that we do not take the decision to close any branch lightly and we are committed to adhering to the UK Access to Banking Standard.  All of our customers will receive a letter, our decision to close document and posters will be displayed in branch and colleagues will be on hand to assist customers with any concerns they may have.  We will be proactively engaging with local businesses and the wider community to discuss the alternative ways customers will be able to undertake their banking locally, before the branch closes on Friday 20th April 2018.

In terms of what the change means in practical terms, customers that currently use the branch will not need to take any action as all account details, sort code, account number, direct debits will remain the same. If a customer is registered for Barclays Mobile Banking, Online Banking and Telephone Banking they are also exactly the same, and customers can carry on using existing cards, PIN and chequebooks as normal.

Letters to customers regarding this matter have been sent. However, as the town clerk I felt it was important to update you regarding our decision so that you are prepared for any questions this may raise locally.  I also wanted to seek your views on how we can help smooth the transition to a new way of banking for local people post-closure – particularly for a small number of customers that we have identified as being more dependent on the branch than others. In particular I would be interested to hear your thoughts on the following questions:

•             What do you believe will be the biggest impact of the closure of the Wellington branch on the local community?

•             What do you believe will be the biggest impact of the closure of the Wellington branch on customers of the branch?

•             What alternative ways to bank do you believe need to be provided to help customers and the community adapt to this change?

If you would like to meet with myself and Mark Hatcliffe Community Banking Director for Bristol, Somerset and Wiltshire, in either the constituency or in Westminster to discuss the closure of Wellington branch or any of the above, please let me know and I can make the necessary arrangements”.

16. BROKEN TREE BRANCH, ROLY POLY GREEN

Councillor Lithgow to raise.
Councillor Lithgow drew attention some weeks ago to a broken tree branch overhanging the highway at Roly Poly Green. The position of the branch made it dangerous to road users. Despite contacting TDBC this took some time to be dealt with. The problem being that TDBC were unable to deal with the branch until Western Power made the overhead electricity line safe. 
17. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES

(a) Emergency Committee

A virtual meeting of the Emergency Committee has recently taken place to confirm the Council’s severe weather plan. The notes of that meeting are attached.
18.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE – Report attached
19. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
(a) HMRC - £780.59 - August deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £95.54 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning
(g) Viking - £112.65 – Stationery and supplies

(h) Quayside Publishing Ltd - £300 – on line publishing Around Wellington
(i) Konica Minolta - £113.10 – Photocopying

(j) TDBC - £250 – Office rent (Jan – March 2018)
(k) Cllr G James - £74.50 – Travel Allowance (Nov)
(l) Cllr G. James - £32.84 – Travel Allowance (Dec)
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members of Somerset County Council:

Councillor Andrew Govier

Councillor James Hunt
Councillor John Thorne
Members of Taunton Deane Borough Council:
Councillors R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt, G James, J Reed and V Stock-Williams 
29 December 2017
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